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TRUSTEES a great' per-
dy said: "I'd say issues around faculty. '.sonal desire to j'ecommit with 

Continued from A-I rebuilding that support are Kennedy said the board the faculty, and I'm convinced 
issues that Mike Hogan needs encouraged Hogan to meet with that he can do· that," Kennedy 

see specific evidence in the to playa leadership role in. That the faculty senates ()Ii a regular' said. 
president's leadership along is not something the board can basis, whenever invited. "I think that the president's 
those lines." do for him, but we are confident Overall, Kennedy called Mon- leadership. at the Vniversity 

The board called the meeting that Mike can do it for himself. day's meeting a "productive of Illinois and at his prior jobs 
in the face of mounting pres- Time will tell, and we'll review meeting and a great dialogue" demonstrate his ability to lead a ! 

sure on Hogan, including calls' it closely over the next few with the president. large and complex faculty, and 
for his resignation from 130 of months." Trustees met in closed ses- I'm confident he can do it iIi this 
the campus' most prestigious Kennedy said the board asked sion just after 11:30 a.m. Mon- case." 
professors and senate resolu- Hogan to identify specific steps day at the VI Chicago campus Kennedy did not address 
tions and a petition signed by he can take to repair relation- and were scheduled to wrap up Troyer's status. She now holds 
almost SOO faculty expressing ships with the faculty. at 1 p.m. All three student trust- a tenured appointment in the 
doubts about his leadership. "We want to see specific ees, who share one vote, and the psychology department, but the 

When asked how Hogan could actions on a regular basis," he nine voting trustees attended, campus is conducting its own 
start restoring his relationship said, referring to upcoming two by teleconference. About . ethics review of her actions as 
with the faculty, Vrbana Pro- board meetings in March, May 2:15 p.m., VI officials announced chief of staff. 
fessor Sarah Projansky said, and July. that trustees would suspend Last week, she issued a state­
"a public response to the facul- Urbana Professor Nicholas the meeting so several board . ment saying the investigation 
ty's specific concerns would be Burbules said he welcomed the members could attend a previ- into the anonymous emails was 
appropriate." board's intervention. ously scheduled meeting of the mishandled and said she had 

The complaints center on "The relationship of shared audit, budget, finance and facili- evidence, though she did not 
his actions related to a contro- governance at the university ties committee, then return to offer any. VI spokesman Tom 
versial enrollment initiative, level is broken, and I welcome closed session. But spokesman Hardy said last week the uni-

. fears about campus autonomy, the board's urging the president Tom Hardy said later that the versity stood by the investiga-
Hogan's perceived "bullying" to work to repair it," he said. board had wrapped up its meet- tion, which he called rigorous 
of Chancellor Phyllis Wise and "The senate has identified a ing with Hogan and did not need and independent. 
questions about the future of series of actions of the presi- to resume. While meeting with facul­
Lisa Troyer, his former chief of dent that it's concerned about Hogan attended both the ty Monday afternoon, Urba­
staff. and deemed unethical, includ- closed-door session and the na's interim Provost Richard 

An outside investigation ing his interaction with our board committee meeting, Wheeler said applications to 
found that Troyer likely wrote chancellor, the production of a speaking up during a discussion the campus are up in several 
anonymous emails to faculty report that was supposedly an of tuition waivers given to the categories, including among 
senators, posing as a senator objective external report, but children of university employ- . minorities, in-state students 
and trying to dissuade them was actually co-written by his ees. and international students; the 
from criticizing Hogan's enroll- office, inappropriate interfer- Other trustees deferred to plan to boost faculty hires is 
ment management plan. The ence in campus affairs and... Kennedy after the meeting for moving along and he hopes to 
emails were traced to Troyer's these are the things we want to public comment. see "robust results"; the uni­
computer. discuss with him in an up com- Kennedy said the board con- .versity is moving forward on 

Troyer resigned during the ing senate meeting. I fully . tinues to support the president:. a $70 million initiative to ren­
ii1Vestigation but has denied support giving him an opportu- "I don't think there is anything ovate classrooms on campus; 
writing or sending the emails. nity . to speak with the faculty we can do to provide that sup- and other initiatives. 

Hogan offered an apology to to address these and other con- port that is more important than "The essential work of the 
faculty for the incident and not- cerns," Burbules said. the clear and specific direction university is going on," as it has 

... ..edthaUheinY_estigation-did.not--UrbanacsenateChairmanMat--and·feedback ·that we 
find any evidence that he was thew Wheeler said the group is today." versity has encountered strug-
involved. But faculty remain working on setting a date, time "Wevvc:mt to be part of a uni- gles, Wheeler said. 
dubious. and location for the senate's versify.· where shared gover- "There are so many things 

Kennedy admitted the cur- special meeting with the presi- nance is fully embraced, where the university needs to do," said 
rent climate is not ideal. dent. \ resJ?ectful dialogue Vrbana Professor Bettina Fran-

"We have so many of our On Monday, the Senate between our seniQrJeadership cis. "There are so many chal-
incredibly important professors Executive Committee brief- team, .and where the faculty lenges - promoting diversity, 
writing letters to us to express ,ly discussed the agenda for feels welcome and important." the state budget, tuition waiv­
their concern, and that in and of that meeting, which will like- AUhe meeting, Kennedy said, ers (for employees). I wish we 
itself represents concern on the ly include an opening state- Hogan ,reviewed his accom- could focus on these things," 
part of trustees," he said. ment by Wheeler, followed by plishIjie:rits since taking over as .. she said. 
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Board calls 
/ / 

on Hogan 
to Mrebuild 
relationships' 

" BY bARSHAN PATEL dence in the president's leader-
STAFF WRITER ship along those lines." 

Board of Trustees chairman Kennedy said the trustees 
Christopher Kennedy asked have asked Hogan to identify 
University Pres- the specific actions that would 
ident Michael be helpful in creating those per~ 
Hogan to repair sonal relationships with facul-
his relationship ty members. He added that the 
with the faculty trustees will review progress 
Monday morn- 'in about 10 days - around the 
ing in an emer- time of the board's March 15 
gency meet- meeting ~ and again with more 
ing, saying it is HOGAN frequency throughout the rest 

, salvageable. of the year. , 
The trustees called the meet- One s'tep to rebuilding rela-

ing over the weekend to discuss tionships would include Hogan 
Hogan's leadership in the wake meeting with the Urbana­
of growing concerns about his Champaign Senate to address 
presidency, especially froni the lingering concerns about his, 
Urbana campus. "broader failure of leadership," 

"I'd say that issues around according to a senate resolu­
rebuilding that support are tion unanimously passed ear­
issues that Mike Hogan needs lier this year. 
to playa leadership role in. That Joyce Tolliver, senate vice 
is not something that the bO,ard c/lairwhowas cl;itical of Hogan 

~~~~Ot~~~'~~e~~~w:~~~~~~~i\"!'~~~=~~~~g::;~I:~ 
,himself," Kennedy said. "Time refiticttiili,in: ,lmportan~" C()~­
will tell." mitment to the spirit and the 

The meeting - held on the practice ofs)1ared gov~rI1.ant::e. 
Chicago campus - was con- "The board haschafienged 
vened behind closed doors as ,the president t6 demonstrate 
the trustees "considered Uni- that he, too,is committed tqthis 
versity employnient or appoint- principle," rolliver said :MO;Ue 
ment-related matters'l with day night, "Givenhisre,cor4 so 
Hogan in attendance. Howev- far, he has a great deal of work 
er, the trustees did not take any to do in theupcomiiig weeks.'" 
action, in accordance with the While the board is regularly 
Illinois Open Meetings Act. scheduled to meet next week 

"We let him know that we on the Urban1:l campus, Uni" 
thought we needed ourpeopleversity spokesman Tom Har­
to change or we needed change dy said trustees decided over 
in our people," Kennedy said. the weekend thi,ttthey, wailt­
"We want all of the faculty to ed to talk about other matters 
know that they have an imp or- than those scheduled. Un<ier 
tant role in the leadership of law, the public hai:) to be'noti­
the University, and we are con- fied ohuch a meeting 48 hours 
vinced that over the next month 
or two, we'll see specific evi- See B'OARJ),'P;;lge 3/>., 
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Tapped as Reformer, U. of Illinois President Treads in 
Hot Water
By Jack Stripling

On the road to recovery, the University of Illinois appears to be 

having a relapse.

Less than three years after an admissions scandal claimed the jobs 

of the university's president and the chancellor of its flagship 

campus, a new leadership crisis has emerged. At its center is 

Michael J. Hogan, whose 2010 appointment as president was 

welcomed as a turning of the page for an institution fatigued by 

controversy. Instead, the future of Mr. Hogan's own presidency is 

already in doubt.

In an emergency closed session Monday, the university's Board of 

Trustees discussed growing calls from faculty for Mr. Hogan's 

resignation. While no formal action was announced, the board's 

meeting provided further indication that a months-long controversy 

over Mr. Hogan's leadership style and tactics shows no sign of 

dissipating.

Christopher G. Kennedy, the board's chairman, told reporters after 

the meeting that the trustees made clear they wanted a new 

approach from the president's office.

"We let him know that we thought we needed our people to change, 

or we needed change in our people," Mr. Kennedy said, according to 

a transcript, which was provided to The Chronicle by university 

officials.

The board will meet again in 10 days to review Mr. Hogan's 

progress, Mr. Kennedy said.

Mr. Hogan has come under fire for a series of decisions, including a 

push to give his office a more significant role in enrollment 

management, including campus-level admissions. Mr. Hogan's 

faculty critics say these efforts infringe on campus-level autonomy.

More troubling than his proposals, Mr. Hogan's critics charge, are 

the president's methods, which include pressuring three campus-

level chancellors to support his policies and calling on them to 
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squelch faculty opposition. Those tactics were highlighted in tense e

-mail exchanges between Mr. Hogan and the chancellors, including 

a particularly pointed back-and-forth with Phyllis Wise, who heads 

the flagship Urbana-Champaign campus.

In a January 5 e-mail to Ms. Wise, Mr. Hogan said he was "not 

happy" with her "lack of leadership" on his proposal to centralize 

enrollment-management functions.

In a separate e-mail to Mr. Kennedy, Mr. Hogan said he "reminded" 

Ms. Wise that "my goals are her goals."

The statement has reinforced faculty perceptions of Mr. Hogan as a 

top-down manager. Indeed, the president has earned the moniker 

on campus as "Hogan the Shogun," said Edward A. Kolodziej, whose 

letter criticizing the president was signed by more than 120 

professors with named or endowed chairs.

"'My goals are your goals. Shut up and deal' is what that means," 

said Mr. Kolodziej, director of Urbana-Champaign's Center for 

Global Studies.

While critical of Mr. Hogan's style, Mr. Kolodziej said he is 

encouraged that the board appears responsive to faculty concerns. 

For that reason, he has stopped short of calling for Mr. Hogan's 

resignation, as other faculty have done.

Mr. Hogan's e-mails, which The News-Gazette, a local newspaper, 

obtained through a public-records request, were just the latest in a 

series of troubling revelations, said Joyce L. Tolliver, vice chair of 

Urbana-Champaign's Academic Senate.

In January, a trustee-sponsored investigation concluded that 

anonymous e-mails that appeared designed to sway a faculty 

governing body's decisions on enrollment management were sent 

from the computer of Mr. Hogan's former chief of staff, Lisa Troyer. 

Ms. Troyer denied sending the e-mails but resigned amid the probe.

"Nobody wants another failed presidency, and I believe the 

presidency has already failed," Ms. Tolliver said. "Things would 

have to change radically, almost miraculously, in order for him to 

lead the institution in the future. We have already passed the 

tipping point."

Ms. Tolliver's view is shared by 130 professors who hold named or 

endowed chairs, who signed yet another letter last week critical of 

Mr. Hogan.

"In our view he lacks the values, commitments, management style, 

ethics, and even manners, needed to lead this university, and his 
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presidency should be ended at the earliest opportunity," the letter 

states.

New Board Is Tested

The calls for Mr. Hogan's ouster present a challenge for a largely 

reconstituted Illinois governing board. After resignations and 

attrition, the board has purged all but one of the trustees who were 

on the board at the time of the 2009 admissions scandal. The 

controversy, provoked by a Chicago Tribune investigation, centered 

on a secret practice of granting special consideration to Urbana-

Champaign applicants with connections to lawmakers or trustees.

Mr. Kennedy, who was appointed as board chairman in 2009 as 

part of a series of reforms in the wake of the scandal, gave early 

backing to Mr. Hogan as faculty concerns mounted last week. On 

Monday, while signaling the need for a change in Mr. Hogan's 

approach, Mr. Kennedy reiterated his support for the president.

"I don't think there is anything we could do to provide that support 

that is more important than the clear and specific direction and 

feedback that we provided today," he said.

Nicholas C. Burbules, a professor of education policy, organization, 

and leadership at Urbana-Champaign, said he was confident the 

board is "sincerely trying to find the right path forward." At the 

same time, he noted that the trustees, who came into their positions 

with reform agendas, must view recent events as a setback.

"I think it's especially galling for them," said Mr. Burbules, vice 

chairman of the University Senates Conference, which includes 

representatives from all three campuses. "They are now finding 

themselves and the administration they put in place once again 

mired in embarrassing newspaper stories and revelations."

Type your comment here.
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Our Opinion: Don't end employees' waivers for tuition 
The State Journal-Register 
Posted MH!' 06. 20J2 (ii' 07;00 AM 

The state of Illinois owes its public universities $693.1 million, according to the Illinois Comptroller's 
Office. 

State legislators, meanwhile, used their legislative scholarship privileges for this school year to send 
852 students to those same universities free of charge, with the universities receiving no state 
reimbursement for the free tuition. 

Now a hl!lin the legislature seeks to take away the 50 percent tuition discount that public universities 
currently offer their employees. This is a benefit that state universities have used for years to attract and 
retain desirable employees from clerks to professors. 

Even without considering the state's utter financial abuse of these institutions in recent years, this is 
one of the worst ideas that we've seen in some time. It's bad on many levels, but we'll begin with the fact 
that this is a solution for which no one ever saw a problem. At a time of dire financial trouble for the 
state, its purported savings are such a pittance as to be laughable. 
Most of all, though, this is a misguided legislative attempt to conduct business that is best left to the 
universities themselves. 

"There are reasons to give people pause to come to the university," says Southern Illinois University 
President Glenn Poshard, noting specifically the uncertainty of pension benefits and the state's 
consistent slashing of university funding. For SIU, that has meant a steady reduction from $247 million 
in 2002 to $217 million today. The ability to offer a tuition discount can offset some of those concerns. 

"Any benefit we can have like this certainly helps us recruit the best people, but it's more than just faculty," Poshard says. Of the 402 
students attending SIU's Carbondale and Edwardsville campuses on employee tuition waivers, 60 percent are children of university 
staff members who earn $35,000 to $40,000 annually. When room, board, fees and the remaining tuition are factored in, the 
employee waiver amounts to an 18 percent discount on the true cost of attending. 

The bill's sponsor, Rep. Luis Arroyo, D-Chicago, testified before the House Executive Committee last week that the employee waivers 
were worth $387 million. According to the Illinois Board of Higher Education, the figure is more like $8.16 million. (In fiscal year 
2011,2,234 students used the employee waivers, making the average waiver worth $3,652.) -
"The tuition waiver is important for many of our staff to get these low- and middle-income kids through college," Poshard says. 

If the legislature is concerned about the-finances of the state's public colleges, we suggest it find away to-get universities the 
hundreds of millions of dollars they are owed. For SIU, that figure is $113 million. The University of Illinois is awaiting $361 million. 
Illinois State University is owed $46.8 million, and the list goes on. 

These payment delays have forced colleges to adopt extreme measures, like mandatory unpaid furlough days, to make ends meet. 
Meanwhile, the steadily dwindling allotment of state funding to universities that began with the Rod Blagojevich administration has 
forced colleges to raise tuition. 

State government has not been the best of stewards in recent years to its public universities. We can't figure out how slashing an 
important and sensible benefit- one not even used by many employees - for imagined savings will benefit anyone. This bill should 
die swiftly. 

Copyright 2012 The State ,TournaI-Register. Some rights reserved 
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G-8 is pulled from Chicago - but NATO, security concerns and 
global spotlight stay 

Obama moves summit from hometown to Camp David, but NATO gathering still 
poised to draw throngs of protesters 

By Bob Secter, Kristen Mack and Christi Parsons, Chicago Tribune reporters 

6:00 AM CST, March 6,2012 

Chicago's star tum on the world stage was cut in half 
Monday after President Barack Obama made a surprise 
shift of the May G-8 international summit from his 
hometown to Camp David. 

The full complement of downtown security concerns 
remains however. Chicago will keep the NATO meeting, 
meaning diplomats and protesters still will descend on 
Chicago by the thousands for a gathering of world 
leaders May 20-21. 

The abrupt change of venue came after Mayor Rahm 
Emanuel and the city's host committee spent months 
pumping up the events as an international showcase for 
the city, important because both the G-8 and NATO 
gatherings hadn't been held in the same city in three 
decades. 

After the announcement Monday, the mayor's office insisted that nothing had really changed. And no 
one was talking publicly about the miscalculation that Chicago would make a great place for G-8 leaders 
to hash out a broad range of economic, political and security issues. 

----------.A--t>rrerWlriterI,JlrSe-a-nrronn-c-emennuggestedlnat, in nindsiglrt~enicago would-nave oeen too oig and 
distracting a scene to have fruitful talks. "To facilitate a free-flowing discussion with our close G-8 
partners, the president is inviting his fellow G-8 leaders to Camp David," read a statement issued by 
press secretary Jay Carney. 

The spotlight that shines on Chicago this spring might not be quite so bright, with the potential to lessen 
the throngs of protesters who had circled that weekend as a prime chance to air grievances about 
economic injustices they say are imposed by the developed world. 

Past G-8 meetings have attracted large and violent demonstrations, and the shift to the remote 
presidential retreat in the Maryland mountains.could reduce the chances for an election year 
embarrassment on the streets of Obama's hometown. 

http://www.chicagotribune.comlnews/locallct-met-g8-summit-0306-20120306.0.5882095.pr ... 3/612012 
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That said, the early word from protest leaders is that they will not be deterred by the change and still 
plan to descend on the remaining NATO gathering en masse. That will require little letup in the same 
tight safety precautions for what was supposed to have been back -to-back meetings starting May 19. 

In the past, G-8 summits have mostly been held in remote locales, and National Security Council 
spokeswoman Caitlin Hayden said there was a desire to keep it that way. "This was really about the 
president looking for a more informal setting with these close partners," she said. "It's not about Chicago 
being able to handle logistics." 

Aides to Obama said he started contemplating the change in venue a couple of weeks ago. 

Emanuel, who served as Obama's chief of staff before returning to Chicago in 2010, lobbied his old boss 
to set both high-profile meetings in the city. For months, Emanuel has been touting how the sessions 
would payoff richly for the city in both international stature and economic investment. 

Time and again, the mayor stressed how rare it was for any city to play host to both summits, even 
referring to the coup as his Olympics - a not-so-subtle dig at the failed attempt by former Mayor 
Richard Daley to land the 2016 world games for Chicago. 

Emanuel chose to stay out of the public eye Monday after the midday White House announcement. His 
spokeswoman, however, said nothing had really changed, and the NATO meeting alone would reap 
huge rewards for the city. 

That sentiment was echoed by leaders of the summits' host committee, many of whom were handpicked 
by Emanuel. "It ultimately will have minimal impact," predicted Lori Healey, the committee's executive 
director. 

The two summits feature an overlapping cast of players, though they have different missions. The North 
Atlantic Treaty Organization, formed in the early days of the Cold War, is a military alliance of 28 
Western nations that among other things is involved in the occupation of Afghanistan. The Group of 
Eight,consisting ofthe U.S., Russia, Japan, Canada, France, Germany, Italy and the United Kingdom, is 
focused on economic policy. 

After their weekend retreat in the mountains, most or all of the G-8 leaders are expected to head to 
Chicago for the NATO meeting, one reason that security will have to be just as tight here regardless of 
the number of summits to be held. 

~~Even~o, Ald.Patrick O'Connor, 40th, the mayor's City Council floorleader,said city officials toldhilll 
the call to move G-8 out of Chicago was made for security reasons. But O'Connor wasn't sure if that was 
spurred by a specific threat or the desire to avoid the hassle of protests. 

"It's a disappointment for us and frankly for the people who would have visited a world-class city to do 
their business," he said. 

Ald. Joe Moore, 49th, said the loss ofG-8 won't e~se security headaches for the city. "NATO is still 
going to attract demonstrators," Moore said. "We are still going to need a lot of security for these world 
leaders, including the president. All it's doing is lessening a little bit ofthe international luster." 

Though the White House announcement made no mention of any political calculus in removing G-8 
from Chicago, speculation about that prospect was inescapable at a time when Obama is preparing to 

http://www.chicagotribune.com!news/local/ct-met-g8-summit-0306-20120306.0.5882095.pr... 3/6/2012 
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defend his presidency at the ballot box. 

"I think he's heard from some of his friends (asking), 'What's this going to do to our town?'" said David 
Yepsen, a veteran of presidential politics who heads the Paul Simon Public Policy Institute at Southern 
Illinois University. "And the calculation was that people were coming to town to do violence, disrupt 
things, and he doesn't want to get that stain on him. " 

Memories of violent clashes in Chicago between police and protesters during the 1968 Democratic 
National Convention still linger, and security experts said moving G-8 out ofthe city reduces chances 
for a repeat. 

"The G-8 has always been the more antagonistic event with respect to protesters," said Jeffrey Cramer, 
head of the Chicago office of Kroll Inc., a security consulting firm. "You've lessened the chance for that 
kind of craziness by moving it to the most secure compound in the world." 

Harvey Grossman, legal director of the American Civil Liberties Union of Illinois, agreed that interest in 
demonstrations may be dampened slightly by shortening what would have been a full weekend of 
Chicago summitry that commenced with economic talks. 

"Some ofthe primary concerns people had have been taken off the plate," Grossman said. "People 
wanted to reach out to that audience. They wanted to show their level of dissent to the economic 
policies." 

Protest leaders insisted they had only peaceful intent. At the same time, however, they also said they had 
no intention of backing away from Chicago because the summits had been scaled down. 

In short, many said they saw NATO and G-8 as interchangeable tools of oppression in an era when the 
Occupy Wall Street movement has energized dissent over policies that favor the wealthy while imposing 
austerity on the poor. 

"They moved (G-8) to avoid us," argued Joe Iosbaker, a protest organizer. "The G-81eaders were going 
to be the targets ofthe largest protest in the United States against their agenda. They decided, let's move 
them someplace where it will be much harder for crowds to assemble." 

To Iosbaker, the move to Camp David was nothing short of a victory for protesters. "We're still 
marching," Iosbaker said of plans to demonstrate in Chicago. 

Tribune reporters Hal Dardick, Rick Pearson and Jeff eo en contributed. 

bsecter@tribune.com 

/anack@tribune.com 

cparsons@tribune.com 

Copyright © 2012, Chicago Tribune 
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Blue Waters supercomputer begins running this week as 
scientists work to refine, debug powerful/system 

BY NATHANIEL LASH & HANNAH MEISEL I ASSISTANT NEWS EDITOR & STAFF WRITER '1 GRAPHICS BY CHARLIE TAN LIM 

N
. early five years after 

the inception of the Blue 
Waters petascale comput­
ing project, the first part 
of the supercomputer is up 
and running this week as 

computer scientists begin to refine the 

granted funding in 2007. In 2008, the 
center entered into a contract with IBM, 
but IBM broke the contract in August, 
leaving the NCSA with no vendor. After 
redesigning the project, however, the 
NCSA chose Seattle-hased computing 
company Cray Inc. as its new vendor 
in November. 

in Champaign. Trish Barker, NCSA 
spokeswoman, said this initial "Early 
Science System" has been hooked up. 

"Now we're kind of at the stage of 
debugging and making sure (the sys­
tem) is running properly," Barker said. 

lion in grants for scientists to simulate 
their research on Blue Waters. Barker 
said three or four research teams will 
begin: utilizing the system in iate March. 

initial system. . 

"It will probably be the really experi- -
enced teams that are used to working on 
systems that are not totally debugged," 
she said. 

The University's National Center for 
Supercomputing Applications, or NCSA, 
has been preparing for the project since 
the National Science Foundation, or NSF, 

By late January, Cray began deliv­
ering 15 percent of the supercomput­
ing equipment to the National Petascale 
Computing Facility at 1725 S. Oak Street 

. The NCSA is preparing itself for the 
researchers to start using Blue Waters 
later this month, as scientists from 
across the nation ·finish their computing 
codes to be used on Cray's system. The 
NSF has awarded more than $300 mil-

The NCSA has not set an exact date 
for the installation of the next round 

See BLUE WATERS, Page SA 

;t6E;WAt[~r~!~,!;~~~!=s'~~e~~= l'l,~~:i~~o.ccount thari· 
FROM PAGE 6A without proper cooling, which "In, general, LEED is a total 

traditionally was provided by sustainability initiative," he said. 
of equipment, but Blue Waters fans. However, Blue Waters is "Projects can earn LEED points: 
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UIS grad student develops exhibit for Harry Truman Library 
By CHRIS DETIRO 

The State Journal-Register 

Posted Mar OS, 2012 @ 10:45 PM 

A history student from Lincoln country is guest curator for a major exhibit opening this week at the Harry S. 

Truman Library and Museum in Independence, Mo. 

Claire Jerry, a graduate history major at the University of Illinois Springfield, is curator of "Tracing the 

Trumans: An American Story," a temporary exhibit opening Friday at the Truman Museum. 

"It is the story of Harry and Bess Truman before the presidency," said Jerry, who lives in Jacksonville. 

The exhibit focuses on two families - the Trumans and the Wallaces - who settled in the area more than 150 

years ago and examines how they were influenced by the Independence area and vice-versa, she said. 

Jerry, who served an internship at the Truman Library during the summer of 2010 and returned as a volunteer 

last summer, drew upon the library's collection of correspondence and artifacts from the two families, including 

newly released papers from Bess Truman and Margaret Truman Daniel, daughter of the president and Mrs. 

Truman. She then developed themes for the exhibit, which will run through the end of December. 

"They have really given me an opportunity to be hands-on," Jerry said. "I really love research, and I really love 

writing. I enjoyed most the research that went into this." 

"Claire has managed a major professional exhibition that probably will be reviewed in national publications," said 

William Siles, her project adviser and UIS associate professor of history. 

'Remarkable' offer 

Jerry said the presidential library system has been her main interest for some time, and she applied for several 

internships at such libraries in 2010. 

"The arena in which Claire Jerry plays - presidential library and museum internships - those are very difficult to 

get, and the numbers are only part of the story," Stiles said. "The Truman Library and Museum has very strong 

ties with regional and local undergraduate institutions such as the University of Missouri-Kansas City and 

Missouri State University. 

"It was really remarkable that Claire could get their attention and have them offer her an internship." 
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Jerry was offered the opportunity to plan the exhibit when she returned in 2011. 

"This exhibit already was on tap," she said. "They had developed the basic idea and had contacted donors. 

"I was here full time in June and July, part time September through December, and have been here full time since 

early January," said Jerry, who already holds a doctorate in rhetoric from the University of Kansas. 

She said she will have spent between 800 and 1,000 hours on the exhibit by the time her work is done. 

She was responsible for selecting and researching objects and documents for the exhibit. She also developed the 

narrative themes of the exhibit and wrote the initial drafts for text panels and labels. 

Jerry also was instrumental in developing a touch-screen interactive program featuring Truman family 

photographs. 

Talkin' Truman 

Stiles said he talked with someone in charge of invitations to the exhibit opening, who told him the Independence 

community "is very excited about the exhibit." 

"It encompasses local people and is a broader community story," he said. "It's a big deal out there." 

The Truman Library exhibit is part of Jerry's graduate closure project 

As part of the museum's regular monthly feature, "Talkin' Truman," Jerry will present a talk on Saturday called 

"Tracing the Trumans: The Making of an Exhibit." 

Stiles said Jerry will bring the results of her work back to a graduate committee at UIS and defend it. 

"I'm sure that will go very well," he said. 

Jerry will graduate from UIS in May with a master's degree in history. After that, she hopes to be selected as a 

Presidential Management Fellow, a paid, two-year internship with a federal agency. She is among 650 

....... finalists selected from among 9,500 applicants. Only about halfofthe 650wilLbeoffered the prestigious 

internships, she said. 

"It's a very different landscape, regardless of your background or education," Stiles said of Jerry's ultimate goal of 

working for a presidential library. 

Chris Dettro can be reached at 7.88-1510. 

http://www.sj-r.com/top-stories/xs8787S607 /UIS-grad-student -develops-exhibit -for-Harry-Truman-Library?zc_p=o 
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Faculty members at University of Northern Iowa brace for cuts I Inside Higher Ed 

Cuts Ahead 
March 6. 2012 - 3:00am 

By Kaustuv Basu 

Page 1 of6 

Faculty members have passed a no-confidence motion against the president and the provost. Students are protesting this week inside an 
administrative building. And faculty fears are rampant that entire departments might be shut. 

The University of Northern Iowa is in turmoil, even as administrators prepare to meet this week with the Faculty Senate and the UNI-United 
Faculty, the faculty union, to discuss what faculty members are calling possible "massive academic program closures." Union officials said they 
have been told that the university plans to stop awarding degrees in disciplines including religion, physics and philosophy and wants to eliminate 
about 30 faculty positions. Last week, the university announced that Malcolm Price Laboratory School, a K-12 school that gives UNI education 
students an immersive experience, would also close. 

Officials did not discuss details Monday and said that plans were still evolving. ProvostGloria Gibson is expected to make a recommj3ndation to 
President Benjamin Allen by the end of the week, but the plan for faculty reduction moved a step forward Monday when Iowa's Board of Regents, 
a statewide panel, approved a buyout plan that would give tenured professors who leave UNI because of the pending changes a year's salary 
and some additional benefits. 

"Some majors might be closed. There might be some restructuring," said Virginia Arthur, the associate provost for faculty affairs at UNI. Arthur 
said the university was taking the measures to strengthen itself, and pOinted to an increase in costs in the coming year, including a 3.5 percent 
proposed salary increase for all faculty members. Northern Iowa currently has the full-time equivalent of 710 professors, and the salary increase 
would cost the university an extra $4 million. "This is a difficult period but this is not an emergency. We will emerge from this stronger," Arthur 
said. 

She pointed out that 92 percent of UNI's students are from within the state, while institutions such as the University of Iowa and Iowa State 
'University draw about half their students from elsewhere, giving those institutions more revenue from higher out-of-state tuition. 

Faculty members at the university passed a vote of no confidence against Allen and Gibson at a specially called faculty meeting Friday. Officials 
said tensions between administrators and faculty have been brewing for the last two years, including an impasse over the demand for a 3.5 
percent salary hike for faculty, which was ultimately resolved when an outside arbitrator sided with the union in 2011. 

http://www.insidehighered.comlnews/20 12/03/06/faculty-members-university-northern-iow... 3/612012 
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psychology_ ''This is going to affect the academic integrity of the university." Union members are meeting with administrators today to discuss 
how tenure rights and seniority might be preserved in case of layoffs, a possibility if not enough professors opt for the buyout 

"It is inconceivable that they would cut programs and take away opportunities from students," said Howard Bunsis, chairman of the American 
Association of University Professors-Collective Bargaining Congress. The AAUP, which is affiliated with the UNI union, also sent a letter to 
university officials last week, protesting the lack of 'meaningful" faculty involvement in the forthcoming cuts. 

News of the developments has shaken faculty members and students alike, with a group of students starting a "study-in" protest 
(https:l/wwwfacebook.com/pages/Students-United-for-Academics/242773225814089) at an administration building Monday. Kelley Rouchka, a 
graduate student in history, said she helped organize the students because the proposed cuts and changes contradict the university's mission. 
"We have been reaching out through e-mail and Facebook and our goal is to reach out to more students and hand them fliers, asking them to 
contact lawmakers and university officials," said Rouchka. She said about 200 students had responded through Facebook and that the protests 
will continue through Friday_ 

John Deisz, an associate professor in the physics department, said he was stunned by the news that his department might be targeted for cuts. 
He said the physics department had hired a new faculty member just six months ago and secured about $160,000 in new equipment funding. 
"That is not consistent with the department being eliminated six months later," he said. 

It is not clear how students who are already in the physics program or any of the other disciplines that may be cut will be affected, though Arthur, 
the associate provost, mentioned that officials were working on a plan to let students complete their courses of study. "They have been claiming 
all students will be able to finish. We don't know what the reality will be. We are not at a stage where we know," Deisz said. 

The American Physical Society, an organization representing physicists, sent a letter ([sites/default/server fileslfiles/APS UNI Letter-pdf) to UNI's 
president and provost last week, expressing its concern about the impending cuts. 

The tensions at the university over the last month, Deisz said, are starting to affect prospective students who were planning to enroll at the 
univerSity. Darian Everding, a senior at Waterloo West High School, in Iowa, said she was extremely concerned about the developments. "It is 
very unsettling that one of the programs that I am interested in could be eliminated," said Everding, who wants to major in physics and 
mathematics. "I could consider going to another school but it would not be ideal. It would likely put me in debt," she said. 

http://www.insidehighered.comlnews/2012/03/06/faculty-mernbers-university-northern-iow... 3/612012 
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